Tysoe.org.uk

Minutes of the Tysoe Parish Council Meeting

Held on Monday 2nd November 2015 at 7.15pm

Present:
 Cllrs Allen, Collier, Cressman, Sinclair, Risk & Locke
In attendance:
 CC Seccombe & DC Dalla Mura

Public:
 6

	1. Welcome to the meeting given by the Chair, Cllr Allen.
Cllr Allen welcomed all members of the public.  Cllr Allen read out a statement regarding the behaviour of members of the public during the meetings.   Cllr Allen reminded the public that they can only speak when the meeting is open to the public.  Any heckling or abusive behaviour or language will not be tolerated and if any member of the public persists with this then they will be asked to leave the meeting, failing that the meeting will be closed to the public.
	Action/Date


	2.  Apologies – DC Dalla-Mura who will try and join the meeting later & Cllr Howles sent her apologies

	

	3. Declaration of interest 
      The Chair reminded councillors of the need to declare any interests in        

      any agenda items.  
	

	4. Acceptance of previous Minutes – The minutes from the meeting held on the 5th October 2015 were agreed and signed.
	

	5. Informal Public Participation
Members of the public raised the following issues: 

Asked for clarification on public participation throughout the meeting.   This was clarified.   

Question regarding the appointment of an individual responsible for communications in relation to the NP.  Also question about why a          rearrangement of the roles of members of the NPG had been proposed by Cllr Risk in the last meeting. This is on the agenda and will be dealt with then.

Is anything being done regarding street lighting?  Cllr Allen said that this will be addressed in the next financial year when the PC can budget for this.

What this happening with the church wall – again is on the agenda and will be addressed later

Why can’t members of the public have copies of the agenda?  Cllr Allen responded that the agenda is on the village website and is posted on the village notice board.


	

	6. Actions from Previous Minutes
Culvert in School Lane – Cllr Collier reported that the brambles and rubbish do need clearing.   Think it is the riparian landowner that should be clearing if it is a watercourse.   If it’s a ditch then then the county council should be consulted. CC Seccombe suggested that Cllr Collier ask former councillor, Simon Forrester or Michael Green from WCC if they know who would be responsible.

Wall by the Church – Cllr Locke firstly reported that local people had been consulted with regarding the history of the wall. The transactions are not in dispute.   The church has not come forward because it is not part of the church boundary.

Cllr Locke read various items of correspondence between the PC and the solicitor acting on behalf of the resident 

Cllr Locke said that as the PC have already said that they were going to make the wall safe he would like to think that we could now move ahead with this.  We have previously received 3 quotes.   To do what we are proposing will cost somewhere between £500 and £1,000.    Cllr Locke asked for permission to undertake the work to a maximum of £1,000.   Cllr Collier proposed and Cllr Risk seconded.   

Cllr Risk asked if the solicitor comes back with a further proposal could we have some latitude as to the way forward.

Village Playground – Cllr Cressman stated that lot of progress had been made.   There was also a reminder that the Cushionfall was funded out of the precept but all the other equipment is being funded by National      Lottery money.   Debate as to whether the old see-saw should have a notice placed on it to say that it mustn’t be used and to cordon it off.   The Clerk had chased the supplier of the tractor by email and was asked to follow up with a telephone call.  

Cllr Allen asked if the people that had undertaken the work at the play ground could be thanked Cllr Cressman said that she would send thank you notes. 

Bus Shelter – Cllr Littlewood was not present so this item was carried forward

Village Mini Bus – Cllr Howles was not present so this item was carried forward.

State of Village roads/white lines etc. – Cllr Littlewood was not present so this item was carried forward

Paving Stones on Main Street – Cllr Littlewood had received an email from Jeff Morris who has been trying to set up a meeting.   Cllr Locke gave some background to this matter advising the PC what the previous PC had agreed to which was the replacing of the setts.                           Cllr Locke also advised that the PC had been involved in the choosing of the replacement setts.  CC Seccombe said that the work was about to start and there was some anxiety about what materials were going to be used.   Need to get Jeff Morris on site.   Clerk to chase Cllr Littlewood on this matter.   If Cllr Locke can attend the meeting then that would be very useful.   

To attend the meeting is Jeff Morris, DC Dalla Mura, Cllr Littlewood, Cllr Locke and CC Seccombe if she is available and Jacqui Franklin whose business will be affected during the refurbishment.   

7.  Neighbourhood Planning – 

Cllr Risk said that he thought it would be helpful if he said very briefly that if there was any misunderstanding as a result of his previous 

proposals he was sorry and would be happy to provide clarification if 

necessary.   Cllr Risk was very aware of his role as the PC’s 

representative.

Update since we last meet.  Cllr Risk said that the PC had agreed with his proposal, made at the last meeting, to be sent to the NPG for them to    respond.   The only other development that Cllr Risk was aware of was a note from Mike Sanderson and Steve Millward about a survey they would like to conduct but this could be discussed at a later stage. 

Chris Butchart asked if his response to Cllr Risk’s proposal had been    circulated to the PC (Appendix A).  It was confirmed that this had been circulated.  Chris Butchart said that to put some context around the NPG response that this had been drawn up after consultation with the NP Steering Group.   Cllr Allen asked for comments from Councillors.  Cllr Collier said that he thought the context that Chris Butchart had put forward was fairly correct.  It is disappointing that engagement with the process from the Parish is poor.   Cllr Collier thought that the adoption of Cllr Risk’s proposal of additional people on the NPG coming from a cross section of the villagers was a good idea and may give additional expertise and ideas to the group.  Cllr Collier said that what people in the parish perhaps do not understand is that this is not just about planning but about what they leave for future generations. Cllr Collier said that he would hope that we leave the village in a better place than it is today.

A full discussion then took place raising the following points:

The mapping programme is an elegant piece of work but in its entirety Cllr Collier wondered if it is over egging the NP.  

The next draft of the plan needs to be in plainer English to attract more readers than hitherto.  Other Parish NPs (Kineton, Long Compton,       Tattenhall) are very easy NP’s to read. Cllr Collier could not support the Chairman of the drafting sub-group and the author of the plan being one and the same; appraising and editing drafts should be overseen by a chairman independent of the writing. Cllr Cressman said that if you are the author of something it is very difficult to edit and critically appraise your own work.   

The mapping project does seem to be rather overtaking other considerations.   

A lot of communication has been through email and website and really would like some more hands on communication.

Things need to be simplified.

Other villages have big banners advertising that there is an NP in         progress.   Shouldn’t we do this?

Chris Butchart responded to these points saying, encouraging more      participation is absolutely important and I would welcome that.   In terms of the wording and the author if we believe that style of writing should be changed then I am sure the author would listen to that.

In terms of communication Emma would be supported by the Street Champion Network.   

Other NPs like the Kineton plan were not available 12 months ago and we can learn from how they are written. 

Chris Butchart said that the people involved were volunteers.  Cllr    Cressman said that the PC knew that these were volunteers and that we were grateful for this but there was no need to continually state this. She felt that the NPG was always very defensive. The PC want to work with them not against. 

A further debate took place regarding the work needed in relation to the site allocation process. Following the recommendation that a person     independent of the village chair the Site Allocation group, Cllr Collier asked if the person undertaking this work would need payment? Chris Butchart suggested they may well. 
Are the 8 people referred to additional people to the existing group?  Chris Butchart said that the more people that we can get involved the better.

Cllr Collier said that he would support the author but an independent    person to then chair that sub-committee.  Cllr Allen asked Cllr Sinclair what she thought and Cllr Sinclair said that she agreed with Cllr Collier.

Cllr Risk said that he was glad that Chris Butchart was prepared to be the chairman of the NP and he had never intended to suggest that he should not be the chairman he was delighted that he wanted to do this and that the need for effective leadership I this role was very important.

Cllr Risk felt that the response that the NPG have offered to the PC is not very different from his proposal. He is mainly uncomfortable with their stated wish to exclude the PC from the formation and make-up of the sub-groups.   

Perhaps Dr Sanderson should chair the mapping group.  Cllr Risk agreed with Cllr Collier that roles of author of NP and Chair of sub-group needed to be separate.
Cllr Risk felt that the NP drafting group will need some people             independent of the current NPG.  It needs fresh eyes and fresh thoughts.   This is not to insult anyone for all the excellent work that they have undertaken.

Cllr Risk said that while he is delighted that Emma Restall-Orr is happy and willing to take on the role of communication he believes she also needs to be aware of what the PC is hoping for from this role. It is a very important job, and much will be needed from this person.   Cllr Risk quoted from the WALC website in relation to NPs, which gives much guidance on this matter.
Whatever we decide is going to take some practical consideration.  We need to figure out how this arrangement of NPG roles is going to be brought about.   Cllr Risk suggested that a meeting is held to decide how we can find the people that we need to undertake this work and where  responsibilities are to be assigned.   Any decisions to be made would be proposed and confirmed at next PC meeting.
Chris Butchart said that he believed Cllr Risk was under estimating the huge amount of work that will be needed to undertake the site allocation work.  It is essentially a mini planning role and a mammoth task and one that will also be highly emotive.   

Chris Butchart said that his comment that the PC shouldn’t be involved was so that the PC can be seen as neutral when it comes to putting these sites into the plan

CC Seccombe said that she has been to many meetings where an           independent body has been put forward to undertake the site work and it is not an easy process.  Some PCs agree with Chris Butchart that it would be better if the PC is not involved in selecting the sites. CC Seccombe               recommended that the PC have someone independent to look at this. 

Cllrs Allen, Risk, Sinclair, the Clerk and Chris Butchart to have a meeting to refine Cllr Risk’s original proposal and the NPG’s counter proposal.

The Clerk asked if consideration could be given as soon as possible to funding.

Cllr Risk said that we have had a proposal put forward from Mike     Sanderson and Steve Millward regarding an on-line survey.   What concerned Cllr Risk was that he did not know what the PC was being asked to       approved.   Could we ask for a more robust argument for this particular item.   Agreed that NPG be asked to prepare more detailed proposal.
	Cllr Collier

Cllr Locke
Cllr Cressman


	8. Financial Administration

The following payments were advised 

MFM Services (September mowing)                          £256.00

Thomas Fox mowing 28/09/15 & 12 & 23/10/15       £878.40

Paul Pitts Playing Field maintenance October              £52.00

Royal British Legion                                                     £65.00

Proposed by Cllr Cressman seconded by Cllr Collier.

The Clerk also reported that the second rent payment for breach furlong of £551.20 had been received.  
The budget for the 2016/17 precept was discussed.   It was agreed that the Clerk would circulate 
	

	9.  New Matters
Excessive surface water by Old Tree Cottages – Cllr Collier said that this was an issue raised at the “surgery”.   Cllr Collier said that there is a culvert and wonder if that is blocked.  CC Seccombe said that one of the problems is that the water all funnels off the Shenington road into that spot.  Cllr Collier asked if the PC should have that gulley cleaned on a regular basis.   CC Seccombe said that Warwickshire County Council (WCC) would not allow the PC to undertake this work.   CC Seccombe said that ex Cllr Forrester had done massive amount of work on flooding and suggested that Cllr Forrester should speak to him.   Cllr Collier agreed that he would speak to Mr Forrester.

Cllr Collier raised the issue of the quality of the road/trench repair from the recently renovated cottages on Main Street.  Cllr Collier said that they had dug a trench across the road and the repair was of very poor quality.   DC Dalla Mura said that it was BT Openreach who had undertaken this work.  CC Seccombe said that she would take this up with WCC

Parking at the Old Fire Station – The Clerk read out an email which had been received from an individual who is running a business in the Old Fire Station.   Cllr Allen said that he had spoken to the person concerned.  It was agreed that getting cars off the road was a good thing.   It was agreed that a notice giving official opening and closing times of the car park should be placed by the car park entrance.  After debate it was agreed that the opening times would be 7.30 am until 6.30pm  from 1st October to 31st March and 7.30am to 9.00 pm from1st April to 30th 

September.

The possibility of extending the car park was discussed and it was agreed that this could be done sympathetically by using glass blocks.   In this way the car park could be doubled in size.   This will be considered when the precept is set.

Flood summit Meeting – Cllr Collier attended the Warwickshire Flood submit and it was a very interesting session.  They covered things like flood risk strategy which is something that we do not have.  There was a lot of discussion about surface water flooding.  Two things we should have an annual check of culverts, field ditches and perhaps we should have something written.   Cllr Collier is the nominee for the flood water warnings.  If I get a text who do I tell?   There must be people in the high risk situation and who are those people.   This could be part of this risk strategy.  Do we have to pay to have the ditches checked or do we do this ourselves.   CC Seccombe said that the highways usually come out once a year to check.

Cllr Collier asked how we might address ditch maintenance. CC Seccombe said that there is also a relationship that you need to build up with the local landowners.

Cllr Collier asked CC Seccombe if we should build in a cost for culvert checks.  CC Seccombe said that the reality is that there is not enough resource for people to come out and do checks; it is helpful if residents and councillors local to problem culverts keep an eye on them. 

Cllr Collier reported that if the PC feel that there is a flooding issue in  relation to a planning application, the PC can liaise with WCC as it is the Statutory Body advising on flood risk in relation to planning applications. 
Cllr Collier considers that the PC should prepare a Flood Risk            Management Strategy for the village which includes those properties who might receive surface water flood warnings at times of heavy rainfall. 
	

	10. Planning
One planning application had been received after the agenda had been posted.   This was 15/03854/LBC Three Oaks, Hardwick Farm Barns.  The application is proposing to replace glazed screens and slide door with new bi-folding doors.   The Parish Councillors agreed to “make no       representation”
	

	11. Councillors’ reports and items for future agenda
It was reported that there was planning training for Parish Councillors in Shipston on Stour on the 10th November at 6.00pm.

Cllr Sinclair had spoken to Rural Works about the tree by the Church but as yet they have not come back to her.   Should the tree need to come down then it will require planning permission.

Cllr Allen asked if the trees down Old Tree Lane had been sorted.  Cllr Sinclair advised that this was in hand.

Cllr.Cressman wanted to revisit speeding in the village.
	

	12. Closure of the meeting – 21.25
Next ordinary meeting will be held on Monday 7th December 2015.   Please send any agenda items to the Clerk by Friday 27th November 2015.
	


Keepers Cottage Oxhill Road Middle Tysoe Warwickshire CV35 0SX 

26 October 2015 

Parish Councillors 

Tysoe Parish Council c/o Parish Clerk 

Dear Councillors 

Management of NP & Review of Terms of Reference 
At the Parish Council meeting 5th October, I was asked to consider the recommendations submitted by Councillor Risk in relation to the reorganisation of the membership and management roles of the NP Steering Group (NPSG), and respond on behalf of the NPSG. 

Context 
Tysoe became a Neighbourhood Plan area in February 2014, and the Parish Council put in place a Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group (NPSG) to carry out consultation and prepare a draft neighbourhood plan that could be put to referendum. 

Much was achieved in the 12 months that followed, including: a launch supported by our MP and leaders of both SDC and WCC; multiple public events; the establishment of a street champions network; development and running of a comprehensive survey distributed to all parishioners; creation of a website; distribution of updates and newsletters in both electronic and paper form; production and distribution of a survey results booklet. Significantly, the group were also able to produce two initial draft versions of our emerging plan, which attempt to capture the views and preferences expressed by parishioners through the survey and consultation to that point. The documents also begin to introduce the structure and formality considered necessary for the plan to pass independent examination. 

During this period the work of the NPSG generally received praise both for the speed and quality of the process and the material that was being produced. Such praise came from residents, the Parish Council in monthly meetings and in the 2014 annual report, and officers at SDC who particularly commented on the quality and effectiveness of the street champion model, survey and website. SDC have a number of times directed other parishes to consider adopting some of our methods. 

The purpose of the initial draft versions of the plan was to stimulate ideas and drive further consultation. Resulting suggestions raised have been captured and considered. The overall response from the parish as a whole has been positive and supportive. 

At the end of 2014 the Parish Council commissioned an independent examiner with national experience of NPs to inspect the work done to date and the second version of the draft plan. Whilst a number of technical recommendations were made, the overall feedback received was positive, complimentary, and confirmed a suitable and proper approach was being followed. 

So far, 2015 is best summarised as a period where the Parish Council has taken time to reflect on the work that was done in 2014, and to better understand the Neighbourhood Plan process itself. Quite rightly, this learning has included scrutinising and challenging the work and workings of the NPSG. I believe the NPSG has acted professionally and proactively in response to all requests for information or challenges that have been made. Whilst the associated loss of pace has been frustrating at times, the group has generally remained positive accepting the opportunity to reflect on the work done to date and to restate the objectives for the next phase of the plan’s development.Keepers Cottage Oxhill Road Middle Tysoe Warwickshire CV35 0SX 

The PC has now decided to begin consulting with parishioners and interested organisations on specific site allocations. This activity will be a potentially painful process for the village, as fears and emotions will be heightened both in those who do not wish to see development near them, together with individuals who may wish to see their potential development plot or outbuilding included. As we progress into this next stage, the need to remain impartial, open and collegiate has never been more important. 

Consideration of Councillor Risk’s proposal 
The proposal put before the Parish Council on the 5th October 2015 by Councillor Risk was not discussed with either myself or other members of the NPSG prior to the meeting. Nor does it make clear the ‘problem’ that Councillor Risk is seeking to solve: it seeks to remove people from current roles and responsibilities without setting out why he feels those members are failing in these roles, or why other residents that he might identify would be better able to deliver in these roles. 

Seeking to place himself so central to the formation and control of a restructured steering group, Councillor Risk demonstrates scant consideration for the potential impact this would have on public perception and confidence that the NP development process is being managed effectively and impartially. Indeed members of the public present at the meeting expressed such concerns. 

Whilst many of the recommendations contained with Councillor Risk’s proposal are welcomed, the NPSG have a number of specific concerns: 

a) There has not been a great deal to communicate in 2015, but moving forward there will be. The idea to have a single person responsible for communicating the steering group’s activities and progress is a good one, but why would this need to be someone outside of the group? Current NPSG member Emma Restall-Orr has indicated she would be willing to take on the role of increasing communication through email and website notifications, supported by Rose Morris and a re-energised Street Champion network which could increase communication on the ground. 

b) It is not clear why Councillor Risk believes it necessary to remove responsibility for drafting future versions of the plan from Dr Mike Sanderson and Professor John Hunter. The village is very fortunate to have such talent available to it. Both Mike and John have demonstrated huge commitment, diligence and impartiality in creating the draft versions produced to date. To remove them from this role without any stated justification seems illogical at best. 

Alternative recommendation from the NPSG 
In seeking to retain the positive aspects of Councillor Risk’s recommendations, the NPSG therefore requests the Parish Council approve the following alternative recommendations: 

a) Emma Restall-Orr be appointed to the role of Communications Admin responsible for all aspects of issued communication, such as newsletters, articles in the Tysoe Record, announcements, etc. 

Dee Spencer remain in the role of secretary, responsible for the management/distribution of meeting minutes and all correspondence to/from the steering group. 

b) That a sub-group of the NPSG is formed to undertake responsibility for the preparation and publication of all future draft(s) of the NP (“NP Draft Sub-group).

That a number of residents (estimate 8), not to include Parish Councillors, will be identified who would be willing to undertake this responsibility. They will be residents who are as representative a cross-section of the village as possible: for example, address area, age, gender, expertise, interest, employment. 

The Chairman of this sub-group would be Dr Mike Sanderson recognising the excellent work done to date. The NPSG, supported by Councillor Risk would undertake to identify these residents through advertising these positions and approaching others as necessary. The NPSG will present its recommended appointees to the PC for confirmation once suitable/willing volunteers have been found. 

c) That Dr Mike Sanderson and Professor John Hunter complete the excellent work of the ‘Mapping Project’ supported by David Restall-Orr, all having confirmed their willingness to do so. 

d) That Chris Butchart continues in the role of Chairman of the NPSG having full support of the NPSG and having confirmed his willingness to do so. 

e) That a sub-group of the NPSG be formed to undertake the consultation necessary to identify, evaluate and describe suitable sites to be potentially be included in a future draft as ‘Allocated Sites’. 

A number of residents (estimate 8), other than PC members, will be identified who would be willing to undertake this responsibility. They will be residents who are as representative a cross-section of the village as possible: for example, address area, age, gender, expertise, interest, employment. 

Given the sensitivity of the work of this sub-group, and the need to remain unbiased, the NPSG would work closely with the Parish Council to identify an independent Chairman with professional standing and living outside of the Parish, to act as Chairman of this sub-group. 

The NPSG, supported by Councillor Risk would undertake to identify these residents through advertising these positions and approaching others as necessary. The NPSG will present its recommended appointees to the PC for confirmation once suitable/willing volunteers have been found. 

Yours faithfully 

Chris Butchart 

Chairman of the Tysoe Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group
1

